MINUTES

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS

DATE:           April 3, 2013

TIME:            10:00 A.M.

PLACE:         500 N. Calvert Street

                      3rd Floor Conference Room

                      Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:    John Mettee, Chairman 

                      Donald Ocker

                      Brian Dunne

                      Daniel Lavelle

                      Thomas Orisich
ABSENT:      John Jensen

OTHERS 

PRESENT:    Pamela J. Edwards, Executive Director

                      Milena Trust, Assistant Executive Director

                      Deborah L. Heil, Administrative Secretary

                      Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator

                      Tim Quinn, Maryland Society of Surveyors

CALL TO ORDER


John Mettee, Chairman called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

MINUTES


Motion (I) was made by Mr. Lavelle, seconded by Mr. Orisich and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the February 6, 2013 meeting as written.
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COMPLAINT COMMITTEE


13-LS-06  Closed. No basis for charges.

           13-LS-08  Request more information.

           13-LS-09  Closed. In compliance.

Motion (II) was made by Mr. Lavelle, seconded by Mr. Dunne to accept the complaint committee's report as submitted.

CORRESPONDENCE


The Board was given a copy of a letter signed by John Mettee, Chairman and Howard Harclerode, Chairman of the Professional Engineers Board, sent to Maryland National Capital Park and Planning Commission thanking them for meeting with the PLS Board Chair and Counsel regarding issues associated with the preparation of record plats by appropriate design professionals.  Per the meeting, suggested changes to the Prince George's County subdivision regulations were prepared and forwarded to MNCPPC.  The Professional Land Surveyors Board and the Professional Engineers Board are in full agreement that the preparation of right-of-way plats and subdivision record plats fall within the exclusive scope of practice of property line and professional land surveyors.

The Board received an email dated February 25, 2013 from Robert MacWilliams, property line surveyor, regarding traverse points.  He stated that the Maryland Real Property Article, Section 3-108, provides for a set of requirements applicable to the recordation of subdivision plats, but that there is no consistency by county officials in the implementation of the requirements.  He thinks the law is poorly written.  Mr. MacWilliams suggested that the Board define "traverse point" in the Minimum Standards of Practice.

The Board agreed that the language is antiquated, and it was noted that individual counties have different ways of implementing the requirements of Section 3-108, Maryland Real Property Article.  Since that statute is not a part of the Board's statutory framework, the Board does not have the authority to suggest a specific interpretation by an individual county or municipality.
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The Board also agreed that since "traverse points" are contained in the Maryland Real Property Article, the minimum standards of practice was not the place to address this issue.  Ms. Trust will prepare a response to Mr. MacWilliams.


The Board received an email from Ms. Otto dated March 7 regarding any restrictions that might be applicable to surveying companies that use a DBA or trade name. Ms. Trust wrote a response to her on March 13 stating that she should contact the State Department of Assessments & Taxation concerning requirements applicable to trade names.  In addition, Ms. Trust informed her that the Board reviews the name of surveying entities who apply for a firm permit to make sure the name is not misleading or inaccurate.  A copy was given to the Board as informational only.

The Board was given a copy of a memo regarding Personal Mileage Rate Increase.  The new rate is 56.5 cents per mile.  The Board found this to be informational only.


Mr. Lavelle reminded the Board of the letter from Mr. Demma to the Board letting them know he is finding it difficult to continue writing the Maryland Law Exam.  Mr. Mettee will hold an all day item writing session at the next MSS conference.

NEW BUSINESS

Legislative Update

Ms. Trust reported to the Board that the firm permit bill for the three boards is dead, but the exam bill is moving forward.
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House Bill 686


Tim Quinn, MSS, stated that the society sponsored a bill to require a three-fifths committee vote before funds can be transferred from the special fund to the general fund.  Its intent was to prevent the governor from appropriating money from the special fund as was done in the past.  The bill was not voted on.  Mr. Quinn stated that a way needs to be found to bypass fiscal restrictions on the spending ability of the design boards. 

Mr. Quinn stated that at the recent Design Council meeting a discussion of the design boards' inability to spend money shifted to the possibility of privatizing the design boards so that they could operate autonomously.  Discussion followed about the difficulty spending money and difficulities involved with autonomy.


Mr. Quinn stated that the society is going to keep pursuing this issue.  He said that the other societies are going to speak to their respective boards and then they are going to speak before the joint chairs about this issue.


Mr. Mettee stated that the special fund money is being spent and that the fund is running a deficit at the end of the fiscal year.  There is only $162,000 in reserve at this time.  He stated that at the joint chairs meeting on March 14, the chairs discussed the issue of the decreasing special fund balance and it has been decided that the license fee should be raised.  The Boards are limited to an increase of 12.5% annually which computes to $76.50 initially and $86 in the second year.

OLD BUSINESS

MSP Committee

Mr. Orisich reported that no decision has been made about revising the MSP regulations regarding "location drawings".  The issue will be discussed with Ms. Trust the Assistant Attorney General for the Board.
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Photogrammetry Committee


Ms. Edwards was contacted by John Palatiello, of MAPPS.  She said there is interest in revisting the discussion of licensing of photogrammetrists.  Mr. Orisich, Chairman of Photogrammetry Committee will reconvene the committee in June.
MSS Report


Tim Quinn stated that the MSS put in a bill to allow Baltimore County and Carroll County to monument the county line.  The bill failed.


Mr. Quinn stated that there is discussion among the MSS members about elimination of the experience requirement for licensure.  They think that current college programs are not meeting the needs and they feel that until a degree is required for licensure, the programs will not improve.  In other words, if a degree is required, it will create a need for a degree program.


Mr. Quinn bought up the subject of surveying brokers, i.e. lenders providing survey services.  Surveying brokers are charging a fee to arrange for surveying services through a bank.

NCEES Report


Mr. Orisich reported that the Northeast Zone meeting is scheduled for May 2-4, 2013 in Cape May, N.J. and that he will be attending along with Mr. Mettee, Ms. Trust, and Ms. Edwards.

APPLICATIONS FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYOR BY EXAMINATION

1.  Matthew C. Zane - approved.

2.  Michael L. Standiford - approved.

APPLICATIONS FOR CORPORATION

1.  Artesian Water Maryland, Inc. - approved.

2.  Pelsa Company, Inc. - approved. 

3.  CPH, Inc. - approved.
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APPLICATION FOR LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY

1.  Terra Solutions Engineering, LLC - approved.

APPLICATION DENIALS


One application for limited liability company was denied for incompleteness.

One application for professional land surveyor by examination was denied for incompleteness.

Following a review of the above applications by a minimum of two board members, a motion (III) for approval was made by Mr. Orisich, seconded by Mr. Lavelle and unanimously carried.

EXECUTIVE SESSION


Motion (IV) was made by Mr. Orisich, seconded by Mr. Ocker and unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 11:30 a.m., 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland  21202.  This meeting is permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article § 10-508.  The purpose of this meeting was to consult with Counsel.  Upon completion of the Session, the Board re-convened the public meeting at 11:50 a.m.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, motion (V) was made by Mr. Orisich, seconded by Mr. Lavelle and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:10 p.m.

________ With Corrections
____X___ Without Corrections

Signed by John Mettee, Chairman, May 1, 2013.
